
DUVAL COUNTY TOURIST DEVELOPMENT COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
Thursday, June 5, 2025, 10:00 a.m.  
City Hall - Lynwood Roberts Room 

 
  

TDC Members: City Council President Randy White (Chair) – Excused Absence, City Council Vice President Kevin 
Carrico (Vice Chair) – Excused Absence, City Council Member Ron Salem (Acting Chair), Jitan Kuverji, Dennis Chan, 
Dennis Thompson, Mark VanLoh, Michael Jenkins, Shawn LaNoble – Excused Absence 
 
TDC Staff: Carol Brock (Executive Director), Brett Nolan (Administrator), Phillip Peterson (Auditor), and Jim McCain 
(Office of General Counsel) 
 

I. Call to Order and Welcome       Dr. Salem 
The Chair called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and attendees introduced themselves for the record. He shared 
that Council President White, Council Vice President Carrico, and Shawn LaNoble were excused from the meeting 
due to other work conflicts. Dr. Salem congratulated Council President-Designate Carrico as he will be the next 
TDC Chair. He also extended his congratulations to Council Vice President-Designate Howland, who will be the 
next TDC Vice Chair. Ms. Brock read into the record a message from Mr. LaNoble expressing his support for the 
grant requests and the Visit Jacksonville fund reallocation. The Chair recognized Jacksonville Beach Mayor, Chris 
Hoffman, for her attendance at the meeting to speak in support of two grant applicants holding their special events 
in her district at the Seawalk Pavilion 
 

II. Public Comments Including Action Items    Dr. Salem 
Chris Hoffman, Jacksonville Beach Mayor 
 
Mayor Hoffman expressed support for two upcoming beach events, highlighting the significant growth of 
Jacksonville Beach's downtown area, particularly since the inception of Spring in the Blues. Jacksonville beach has 
seen a substantial increase in businesses, restaurants, and hotels in the past five years. Florida Fin Fest and other 
newer events now strongly support local businesses, restaurants, and hotels, as well as attracting visitors. 
Jacksonville Beach is exploring ticketed events, with a project approved for March to test a fully ticketed event at 
the Seawalk Pavilion. This signifies a progression towards elevating special events in the downtown area. The 
Mayor thanked the TDC members for their time, commitment, and support. 
 
John Nooney, Jacksonville Waterways Advocate 
 
Mr. Nooney presented a request for a Tourist Development Council resolution recognizing his efforts in advancing 
Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND) potential land acquisition projects (158833-0000, 134059-0000, and 
137044-0000). He explained that these projects would benefit Duval County citizens and improve tourism by 
increasing access to waterways. He mentioned having already sought similar resolutions from JTA and JEA, and 
plans to expand his outreach to other counties involved in FIND (12 total). Nooney emphasized the importance of 
these land acquisitions for tourism promotion, highlighting his personal involvement in promoting Jacksonville's 
waterways through activities like kayaking and fishing. He framed his request as an initial step in a larger effort to 
secure support for these FIND land acquisition projects. 

 
III. Approval of Minutes       Dr. Salem 

The minutes of the April 17, 2025 Regular TDC meeting were approved unanimously as distributed. 
 

IV. TDC Grants        Dr. Salem/Carol Brock 
The Chair asked Ms. Brock to share an overview of the six grant applicants applying to receive TDC grants. She 
shared that the total amount requested across all six applications was $430,000, within the remaining $498,000 
budget for FY 24 -25 Special Events account.  
 
 
 
2025-26 MOCA Cultural Tourism Promotion    Caitlín Doherty 
Ms. Brock introduced Caitlín Doherty, Executive Director of the Museum of Contemporary Ary (MOCA), and 
provided an overview of their grant application. MOCA celebrated its 100th year anniversary in 2024 and had record 
attendance, with a 151% increase of tourist traffic in part due to an investment by TDC, resulting in $19.2M+ of 
economic impact. MOCA plans to build on the momentum in the next fiscal year. They are seeking a grant in the 
amount of $80,000, promising a very aggressive increase of 10,500 tourists. The funding will be disbursed quarterly, 



contingent upon meeting the guaranteed tourist increase. If the guarantee isn't met in a given quarter, the 
corresponding payment will be reduced. The grant's success will be closely monitored. 
 
Ms. Doherty stated that this funding aims to build on the success of last year's program and the promotion will begin 
on July 1, 2025, and run through June 30, 2026. The museum anticipates a 30% increase in tourism visitation, from 
35,000 to 45,500 tourists. The marketing strategy will utilize $30,000 for photo/video content creation and a 
marketing firm to collaborate with Visit Jacksonville on messaging, ad design, and ad buys. The remaining $50,000 
will fund ad placement outside Duval County, targeting drivable destinations, top markets with direct flights to 
Jacksonville, and national arts-focused opportunities. MOCA will track tourist visitation using updated visitor 
demographic surveys including questions on visitor location and stay duration, as recommended by Ms. Brock. The 
museum aims to leverage this funding to continue the momentum from its 100th anniversary and create a long-
term positive impact on the city's tourism landscape. 
 
Motion (Thompson / 2nd VanLoh): Approve Museum of Contemporary Art Jacksonville to receive a special event 
grant for $80,000 from the Tourist Development Council FY 24-25 Event Grants account for the 2025-2026 MOCA 
Cultural Tourism Promotion Campaign. – approved unanimously. 
 
2025 International Women’s Cup JAX     Tony Allegretti 
Ms. Brock reviewed the next funding request for the International Women's Cup Jax, submitted by Tony Allegretti 
with Sporting Jax. She shared that this is the organization's first application, and they are requesting Category F 
funding: 1,500 room nights with 7,001+ tourists, totaling $80,000. Their application scored 76/100, benefiting from 
being in a high-need period for hotel occupancy.  
 
Mr. Allegretti shared that the 2025 International Women’s Cup Jax presented by Sporting Jax is the first of its kind 
in Jacksonville. The match will be a seven-day event with professional female soccer players ranging in ages from 
18 to 35 years old. The tournament is predicted to draw significant interest, with the women's match already having 
drawn over 38,000 fans. The presence of Celtic and Newcastle is expected to attract many visitors from their fan 
bases to Jacksonville, generating substantial economic impact through room nights and other spending. The 
tournament's timing during preseason allows for larger team capacities, with full coaching staff and extended player 
stays for training and evaluation. The event is highlighted as a significant, first-time event, expected to be well 
attended and enjoyable for visitors. Sporting Jax has already sold over 4,000 season tickets, a record for the USL 
Cambridge Super League. 
 
Mr. Kuverji asked about lodging for this event with Mr. Allegretti sharing that those negotiations are focused on the 
Southside Marriott and a nearby Delta hotel for staff, coaches, and players. The possibility of expanding lodging 
options to other hotels through an RFP process was discussed, particularly for fans, potentially through a sales 
funnel and landing page in conjunction with Visit Jacksonville. Additionally, Steve Livingston, President and CEO 
of Sporting Jax, presented the results of an RFP process for hotel accommodations for two sporting events. Twelve 
hotels were considered, and the Marriott was selected due to its suitability and competitive pricing. 

 
Motion (VanLoh / 2nd Jenkins): Approve Sporting Jax to receive a special event grant for $80,000 from the Tourist 
Development Council FY 24-25 Event Grants account for the 2025 International Women’s Cup Jax. – approved 
unanimously. 
 
2025 Florida Fin Fest       Niko Costas 
Ms. Brock introduced the Florida Fin Fest application, a returning applicant requesting Category D funding (1,100 
room nights, 5,001+ visitors, $60,000 request). The application received a score of 68, slightly lowered due to 
previous funding. The event is considered a high needs period, falling within a peak demand period to fill more hotel 
room nights. 
 
Niko Costas, owner of Real Time Entertainment & Management, spoke about the event's fifth year and its 
contribution to the Jacksonville community, highlighting their event production expertise and work with various 
clients. Mr. Costas detailed Florida Fin Fest, a four-year-old event celebrating the city's natural beauty, attracting 
over 20,000 attendees, including 6,000 visitors from outside of Duval County. The event focuses on education and 
conservation, providing hands-on learning experiences. Due to rising production costs and market volatility 
impacting sponsorship, Mr. Costas stressed the vital importance of TDC support for the event's future. He reiterated 
their commitment to a high-quality event benefiting both residents and visitors while supporting local natural 
resources. 
 
Motion (VanLoh / 2nd Chan): Approve Real Time Entertainment & Management to receive a special event grant 
for $60,000 from the Tourist Development Council FY 24-25 Event Grants account for the 2025 Florida Fin Fest. – 
approved unanimously. 
 
2025 Constellation Furyk & Friends     Adam Renfro 



Ms. Brock introduced the Adam Renfroe, Tournament Director for the Constellation Furyk & Friends, and gave an 
overview of their application. She shared that they are requesting Category C funding, projecting 900 room nights 
and over 4,001 tourists, with a $50,000 grant request. The event's relatively low score of 64, despite being in a 
moderately high-needs period, is due to the applicant receiving grant funding for the same event in years prior. 
 
Mr. Renfro highlighted that the event, entering its fifth and final year at Timuquana Country Club, will be broadcast 
live on NBC Golf Channel for all three days of competition, including an extra hour and a half of Sunday coverage. 
This increased broadcast time is expected to boost ratings, exceeding the average for PGA Tour Champions events. 
Renfro also announced an extension of their partnership with Constellation, an energy company based in Baltimore, 
Maryland, through 2030. He views this extension as a testament to Jacksonville's appeal as a host city and a 
positive indicator for the tournament's future. 
 
Chair Salem expressed his support for this event after attending it in person over the years. 
 
Motion (Chan / 2nd Thompson): Approve Jim & Tabitha Furyk Foundation to receive a special event grant for 
$50,000 from the Tourist Development Council FY 24-25 Event Grants account for the 2025 Constellation Furyk & 
Friends. – approved unanimously. 
 
2026 Jacksonville Spartan Weekend     Dan McDonald 
Ms. Brock introduced Dan McDonald with Spartan and gave an overview of their event, the 2026 Spartan Weekend. 
The event requests $80,000 for 1500 room nights and 7001+ tourists, receiving the lowest score among applicants 
due to a 25-point deduction for prior funding and a moderately low-needs period. The event's timing is constrained 
by pre-existing race schedules. 
 
Mr. McDonald from Spartan Race requested a $80,000 grant to offset increased event costs. Rising costs affect 
travel, venue rental (Diamond D Ranch, a top 5% expensive venue requiring 500 acres), and marketing. The 
Diamond D Ranch is a key race, kicking off the East Coast season and serving as a qualifier for the US National 
Series (nearly 9,000 attendees in 2024) and the 2026 Kids World Championships. To accommodate the increased 
participation, Spartan Race needs to expand marketing efforts to attract participants from North Carolina, 
Tennessee, and the Florida panhandle. They hope to add a third distance to the race in 2027, mirroring a successful 
event in Sebring that draws over 10,000 attendees due to the additional distance option. 
 
Motion (Jenkins / 2nd VanLoh): Approve Spartan Race, Inc. to receive a special event grant for $80,000 from the 
Tourist Development Council FY 24-25 Event Grants account for the 2026 Jacksonville Spartan Weekend. – 
approved unanimously. 
 
2026 Springing the Blues      Mitch Harbeson 
Ms. Brock presented the funding request for Springing the Blues, a 34-year-old event (missing one year due to 
COVID) and introduced Mitch Harberson with Jax Beach Festivals. This would be their fourth year of TDC funding. 
They are requesting $80,000 under Category F, anticipating 1,500 room nights and 7,001+ tourists. Their 
application score is 48, lower than usual because they fill many hotel rooms, thus artificially lowering their score, 
and a 15-point deduction for receiving funding in previous years. 
 
Mr. Harbeson highlighted the festival's mission to bring families to the beaches through ocean activities and blues 
music, emphasizing its role in celebrating this American indigenous art form. He mentioned key figures involved, 
including Bruce Iglar (founder and CEO of Alligator Records), and Rick Booth (who has worked with the festival for 
31 years and now represents a major talent agency). Mr. Harbeson described the festival's evolution, from humble 
beginnings with simple refreshments to its current state, featuring partnerships with major companies like 
Margaritaville and local restaurants providing catering for volunteers. Mr. Harbison discussed the festival's 33-year 
history, marketing strategies across television, radio, social media, and cross-marketing partnerships with Visit 
Jacksonville. He highlighted the success of reaching audiences from California, New York, Texas, Savannah, and 
Valdosta. He noted the increased production costs since the festival's 1991 inception with the city of Jacksonville 
Beach, emphasizing the grant's importance for the festival's continued operation. 
 
Motion (Jenkins / 2nd Chan): Approve Jax Beach Festivals, Inc. to receive a special event grant for $80,000 from 
the Tourist Development Council FY 24-25 Event Grants account for the 2026 Springing the Blues Festival. – 
approved unanimously. 
 

V. Visit Jacksonville FY 24-25 Budget Reallocation Request  Michael Corrigan 
The Chair introduced Michael Corrigan, CEO of Visit Jacksonville, to discuss a FY 24-25 budget reallocation request 
for Visit Jacksonville. The request, totaling three separate reallocations, does not change the overall approved 
budget. The first reallocation involves marketing and convention sales, shifting funds from underspent digital 
marketing and sales efforts to support the Charlotte activation in September. The second reallocation concerns 
destination experience, adjusting funds from over- and under-spent areas to cover concessions, amenity 
purchases, additional outreach, and the purchase of a printer for welcome signage. Finally, the third reallocation 



focuses on marketing, addressing under-budget community brochure printing and exceeding expectations for 
conference registrations, all within the existing budget. Corrigan emphasized maximizing opportunities within the 
current fiscal year and explains that these reallocations are due to variances between planned and actual spending. 
 
Motion (VanLoh / 2nd Chan): Approve the Visit Jacksonville FY 24-25 budget reallocation request as presented. – 
approved unanimously. 

 
VI. Visit Jacksonville FY 25-26 Budget Presentation   Michael Corrigan 

Michael Corrigan presented the detailed budget for FY 25-26, following the budget amount established in the last 
TDC meeting. Totaling $8,913,603, the FY 25-26 Visit Jacksonville Budget is detailed in the June 5, 2025 TDC 
June Agenda Packet. Mr. Corrigan noted that details for digital marketing plan would be finalized in the August 
meeting, but the total budget would remain unchanged. 
 
Motion (VanLoh / 2nd Chan): Approve the Visit Jacksonville FY 25-26 budget as presented. – approved 
unanimously. 
 

VII. TDC FY 25-26 Budget Reflecting Visit Jacksonville Budget  Carol Brock  
Ms. Brock explained that the TDC budget approved at the April meeting had to change to reflect the approval of the 
Visit Jacksonville budget. Ms. Brock noted that the original budget included $900,000 in additional funding allocated 
across four categories. The current amendment reflects reallocations within these categories, not a change in the 
total amount. Increased projected tourist development revenue allows for a reduction in the fund balance transfer 
from $900,000 to $441,000, while the total budget for Visit Jacksonville remains unchanged. Increased TDT revenue 
projections resulted in a $20,000 increase in total revenue. On the expense side, an approximately $30,000 increase 
is noted due to unfunded pension liability, which is expected to be an ongoing expense. Ms. Brock clarified that the 
Visit Jacksonville contract allocations (destination experience, marketing services, convention and group sales, and 
convention grants, sponsorships and promotion) remain the same as the April approval, only redistributed within 
the four budget categories. 
 
Mr. VanLoh expressed confusion about pension payments despite the TDC having no active pension members. 
Mr. Peterson explained that the city has an unfunded pension liability and that the budget allocation is based on the 
number of citywide employees, not just active TDC employees. This change in allocation, due to the existence of 
retirees who were former TDC employees, has caused a spike in the TDC's expenses. He shared that other 
divisions may see similar increases or decreases depending on the reallocation. 
 
Motion (Jenkins / 2nd Chan): Approve the revised TDC FY 25-26 Budget reflecting the Visit Jacksonville Budget 
as presented.  – approved unanimously. 
 

VIII. Visit Jacksonville Update      Michael Corrigan 
Mr. Corrigan provided a brief Visit Jacksonville update. He thanked the committee for the budget approval and 
explained that an annual plan will be built based on the approved line items. He shared that this year's process will 
involve a joint meeting with the Visit Jacksonville Board of Directors and the TDC to discuss the TDC's strategic 
plan. The information from this meeting, which will be held on June 16, will be incorporated into the annual plan. 
Mr. Corrigan expresses excitement about this collaborative approach and the upcoming meeting. 
 
Furthermore, Mr. Corrigan highlighted the Jacksonville Sports Foundation's (JSF) one-year anniversary, thanking 
Councilmember Salen's leadership and the TDC's allocation that helped establish the foundation. He thanked the 
JSF’s new executive director, Samantaha Vance, and her work in hosting the NCAA championships and the multi-
year contract to host the ASUN basketball championship at UNF and VyStar Arena. Also, Mr. Corrigan stated that 
efforts to bring back the University of Florida versus University of South Florida basketball games are underway, 
seeking corporate support and collaboration. 
 
Mr. Corrigan discussed a recent meeting with Council Members Rahman Johnson, Jimmy Peluso, and Ju’Coby 
Pittman regarding tourism marketing. The Council Members expressed a desire for more neighborhood-focused 
marketing, using the visitor magazine as a benchmark for current efforts. Mr. Corrigan explained the limitations of 
the print magazine compared to the more flexible website and app. While acknowledging the council's concerns, 
he noted the challenges of reaching all Jacksonville neighborhoods and the difficulty of sharing information 
effectively across such a large area. The Council Members’ suggestions will be incorporated into the annual visitor 
guide, and ongoing collaboration will continue. 
 
In closing, Mr. Corrigan introduced three new Visit Jacksonville employees to the board: Paloma Martin, a senior 
destination experience manager; Tess Chalifour-Drahman, the meetings marketing manager; and Becky Ballmer, 
the new assistant director of finance. 
 

IX. Financial Report       Phillip Peterson 



Assistant Council Auditor Phillip Peterson gave the financial report. TDC tax revenues for the 12 months ending 
April 2025 were $10,665,971.23, a 1.18% increase over the 12 months ending April 2024. Revenue from the start 
of FY 24-25 to date, ending in April 2025, was $6,287,373.95, up 4.35% compared to the start of FY 23-24 to date, 
ending in April 2024. Revenue for March 2025 was $1,144,956.33, up 4.41% from the same month in 2024. Actual 
collections for the fiscal year to date exceeded the average monthly budgeted amount by $330,339.27.  
 
Mr. Peterson reviewed the budgetary balances as of April 30, 2025 remaining in the TDC’s contractual and 
operating accounts, they are: Destination Services - $0; Marketing - $0; Convention/Group Sales - $0; Convention 
Grants, Sponsorships, and Promotions - $762,785.80; Planning and Research - $0; Event Grants - $ 498,000; 
Development Account - $2,121,075.63; Contingency Account - $1,006,060.00; Equestrian Center Promotion - 
$3,643.05; Remaining to be Spent in Accordance with the TDC Plan – TDC Operations - $269,544; TDC 
Administration - $153,874.83; and the Special Revenue Fund - $32,767.50. 
 

X. Short-Term Rental Tourist Development Tax Update   Dr. Salem  
The Chair shared with the board that a noticed meeting was held on May 27, 2025, between Council President 
White and Jitan Kuverji to discuss the short-term rental tourist development tax collection issues. Mr. Thompson 
was also present as well as Chief of Staff to Mayor Deegan, Mike Weinstein.  

  
Mr. Kuverji expressed appreciation for the meeting with Mr. Weinstein, highlighting that many city leaders lack 
sufficient understanding of the issue. A three-page document, prepared by Kuverji, explaining short-term rentals, 
related problems, and their impact on the county was distributed to board members. Mr. Kuverji’s efforts to educate 
stakeholders are ongoing. Mr. Kuverji shared that he was seeking a resolution or motion from the TDC to encourage 
City Council action or action from the Mayor’s office but wanted advice on how to proceed from the board. 
 
Mr. Kuverji shared he's been working on this for 14 months, engaging with various city officials. He requested the 
TDC's support to help move the initiative forward, highlighting his extensive involvement and the support from 
various organizations, including the Asian American Hotel Association, to educate city leaders and gain their support 
for the sales tax implementation. Clarification was sought on whether the TDC can force the City Council to act on 
this.  It was determined that while a motion can be made and voted on within the TDC, it cannot force the City 
Council's hand. Alternatives were suggested, including having one of the three council members on the TDC 
sponsor the motion, or transmitting a communication to the council. Councilman Salem made a suggestion to avoid 
a forceful approach and instead educate the council through appearances before committees before presenting 
resolutions. Concerns are raised about navigating communication protocols and sunshine laws due to the presence 
of three city council members on the TDC board. Per Councilman Salem, educating the Council on this issue would 
be the best approach, especially given the new committee assignments forthcoming in July 2025. 
 
Motion (VanLoh / 2nd Jenkins): Assign TDC Board Member Jitan Kuverji as the TDC Representative to educate 
the City Council on the short-term rental tourist development tax collection issues. – approved unanimously. 

 
 

XI. Tourism Strategic Plan – Upcoming Presentation   Carol Brock 
Ms. Brock provided an update on the tourism strategic plan, noting widespread participation. A joint meeting with 
the Visit Jacksonville board of directors and the TDC is scheduled for Monday, June 16th, at 3:00 PM to review the 
plan presented by Downs and Saint Germain, the consultants, in the Lynwood Roberts Room in City Hall. The final 
plan will be voted on at the August meeting.     
 

XII. New Business        Dr. Salem 
The Chair reminded the board about the next regular TDC Board Meeting which will meet on Monday, August 25, 
2025, at 10:00 a.m., after the city’s budget hearings conclude to ensure the TDC meeting meets a quorum. 
 

XIII. Closing Comments and Adjournment     Dr. Salem 
Following no further business, the Chair adjourned the meeting at 11:21 a.m. 
 
Meeting Minutes respectfully submitted by Brett Nolan, TDC Administrator 
 
These minutes were approved at the TDC Regular Board meeting on September 4, 2025 
















